Global prospects to deliver safe drinking water services for 100 million rural people by 2030

REACH Working Paper 12

October 2021







Improving water security for the poor



Foreign, Commonwealth & Development Office



Global prospects to deliver safe drinking water services for 100 million rural people by 2030

This report should be referenced as:

Nilsson, K., Hope, R., McNicholl, D., Nowicki, S., and Charles, K. 2021. Global prospects to deliver safe drinking water services for 100 million rural people by 2030. REACH working paper 12. Oxford, UK: University of Oxford and RWSN.

Authors

- Kristina Nilsson | Independent consultant
- Rob Hope | Smith School of Enterprise and the Environment, University of Oxford
- Duncan McNicholl | Uptime
- Saskia Nowicki | School of Geography and the Environment, University of Oxford
- Katrina Charles | School of Geography and the Environment, University of Oxford

al terry interior

TURNIN

angester many - fragment

Contact: kristina.l.nilsson@gmail.com

Contents

Executive summary	5
1 Background	7
2 Methodology	9
3 Response	11
3.1 Population	11
3.2 Infrastructure and services	12
3.3 Respondent types	12
3.4 Legal arrangements	14
3.5 Representativeness	15
4 Findings	19
4.1 Reliability	20
4.2 Water safety	20
4.3 Revenue collection	21
4.4 Subsidies	24
4.5 Shocks	25
4.6 Government-linked service providers	26
5 Discussion	27
5.1 Barriers to scale and sustainability	27
5.2 Conditions for scale and sustainability	28
6 Next steps	32
6.1 Further considerations	34
Acknowledgements	35
References	36
Annex 1: Calculation of findings	38
Annex 2: Global diagnostic survey	46



Executive summary

The climate crisis and global pandemic have accelerated the urgency of providing safe drinking water services around the world. Global progress to safe drinking water is off-track with uncertain and limited data on the extent and performance of rural water service providers to inform policy and investment decisions. This report documents a global diagnostic survey to evaluate the status and prospects of rural water service providers from 68 countries. The service providers describe providing drinking water services to a population of around 15 million people through over 3 million waterpoints.

The data provides information on the scale and sustainability of rural water services to examine:

- The extent and type of professional water service provision in rural areas globally;
- · Self-reported metrics of operational and financial performance; and,
- The size and scope of current rural service providers that could transition to resultsbased funding.

Five major findings emerge. First, most service providers aim to repair broken infrastructure in three days or less. Second, almost all service providers reported at least one type of water safety activity. Third, most service providers collect payments for water services. Fourth, about one third of service providers reported major negative shocks to their operations from the COVID-19 pandemic. Fifth, non-governmental service providers in low income countries less often report receiving subsidies for operations, and more often report paying part of user fees to government, including through taxes.

Most rural water service providers are working towards provision of affordable, safe and reliable drinking water services. Key barriers to progress include sustainable funding and delivery of services at scale. We propose four conditions to promote scale and sustainability based on policy alignment, public finance, professional service delivery, and verifiable data. To illustrate these conditions, we consider the differing context and service delivery approaches in the Central African Republic and Bangladesh. We conclude by identifying a group of 77 service providers delivering water services for about 5 million people in 28 countries. These 77 service providers report operational metrics consistent with a results-based contracting approach. Technical assistance might support many more to progress. We argue that government support and investment is needed to rapidly progress to the scale of 100 million people to provide evidence of pathways to universal drinking water services for billions more.



1 Background

The climate crisis and the global health pandemic have converged to make billions of people's lives and livelihoods in rural areas less secure and their futures more uncertain. This has increased the urgency and salience of addressing the challenge of providing safe and reliable drinking water in homes, communities, schools and healthcare facilities. The latest global data show the world is 'off track' to meet the target of basic water services outside the home within a 30 minute round trip (1). Over two billion people lack the higher standard of safely-managed water which is on-site, free of contamination and available on demand. Globally, four out of five people without basic water live in rural areas. The avoidable and high costs on the lives, livelihoods and prospects of rural populations, particularly girls, women, the sick, the old and other vulnerable groups, are well-known (2). International development aid will not meet the projected costs of the Sustainable Development Goal for safe and affordable water (3). This means that current funds must be used more wisely and it is important to build the case for additional funding.

The increasing severity, frequency and unpredictability of flood and drought events have put rural water infrastructure under unprecedented pressure. Work to improve sensor technologies to continuously monitor infrastructure has increased our understanding of water use behaviour and revealed the poor operational performance of many rural water systems (4,5). For example, a major global gap exists for drinking water safety management, which includes monitoring water quality and sanitary hazards, taking action to prevent or treat contamination and reporting results (6). Contamination is regularly reported for 'improved' water sources (7) and more frequently in rural areas (1). When handpumps or small piped schemes break, even minor repairs can take weeks or months (8). The COVID-19 pandemic has further exposed the limited resilience of the operation and maintenance of rural water infrastructure. While government and donors mobilised to support and fund free or subsidised water services provided by urban utilities (9,10,11), the uncoordinated and largely unregulated rural water sector faced more challenging conditions.

This report explores the role of results-based funds as an emerging approach to improve and sustain the daily delivery of safe and reliable drinking water. Results-based funding aims to improve the allocation of risks to link financial rewards to desired performance outcomes. It is an approach that is associated with global trends to decentralise the roles of government, to promote competition in the delivery of public services and to use incentives backed by information for performance contracts (12). The approach has been applied to rural water services in different modalities, including output-based aid (13), payment by results (14) and results-based funding (15). While the labels may change, the premise is broadly consistent: to make funding contingent on the delivery of outcomes. This means service providers carry more risk, which has implications for applicability and efficacy in rural contexts that lack the institutional structures, population density, wealth and political salience of urban areas. Results-based funding will not magically resolve all these issues but it does prioritise delivery of services and offer space to rethink existing models and structures. This markedly differs from the approach used in pursuing the Millennium Development Goal for water, which prioritised building water supply infrastructure as the outcome and did not adequately consider the sustainability of services.

A key gap has been the availability of service delivery models operating locally with professional capacity and accountable mandates. Professional service providers are characterised by contractual arrangements with water users and government authorities with sanctions if they fail to deliver to an agreed standard of reliability, water quality or price (affordability) (see 16). The positive news is that an emerging cohort of professional service providers performed well in ensuring high levels of reliability during the pandemic demonstrating that professional service delivery models can work in a crisis (9,17).

The purpose of this global diagnostic report is to evaluate the scale and scope of rural water service providers to consider prospects to reach 100 million people with safe and reliable drinking water services. Thinking at such scales is urgently needed to support progress towards the goal of universal services by 2030. This report presents the results of a survey that explored the global landscape of rural water provision to inform:

- The extent and type of professional water service provision in rural areas globally;
- Self-reported metrics of operational and financial performance; and,
- The size and scope of current rural service providers that could transition to resultsbased funding.



2 Methodology

For the global diagnostic survey of rural water service providers, an online survey in English, French, Spanish, Portuguese, Russian, and Mandarin was available for rural water service providers to respond to between 26 May and 1 July, 2021. Participants were informed of the survey objectives, and participation was voluntary, with ethical permission for the survey approved by the University of Oxford. Responses are confidential and anonymous. The survey included questions about the characteristics of service providers, their operations including the types of services delivered and working arrangements, and an optional section about the data kept by service providers. The survey was promoted through the RWSN network and partner organisations by email, e-newsletters, and social media. Respondents and contacts were also invited to suggest possible respondents, who were individually contacted by email and invited to participate.

A total of 448 responses were received. Data were cleaned to remove duplicate and non-relevant responses (30 instances), and responses from organisations that were not involved in ongoing rural water service delivery (60 instances), leaving 358 responses. Responses were read and adjusted to classify 'other' and free-response field answers, correct for mutually-exclusive responses, and to identify government-like service providers (83 subnational and 18 national level) for separate analysis. A limited amount of verification was attempted with nine service providers that reported working with the largest quantities of infrastructure (over 100,000 waterpoints) to verify the scale of their operations. A set of sector experts were also engaged to review responses from government-like service providers to verify key questions and provide additional input on their operational contexts. Data analysis was conducted using Excel, R4.1.1, and Tableau.



3 Response

A total of 358 rural water service providers from 68 countries responded. This section presents a description of these service providers to contextualise the analysis of findings. Additional detail on response figures is included in Annex 1, and the survey is included as Annex 2.



3.1 Population

The 358 service providers that responded to the survey are estimated to be serving a population of around 15 million people. As the questions were focused on understanding the scale of service providers, this population figure is a rough estimate, based on self-reported assignment to a single category describing the population (with categories ranging from less than 1,000 people to over 100,000 people) served with water services. The largest option of 'over 100,000 people' served, was chosen by 107 service providers. Service providers are also likely to have calculated their population served differently, based on different degrees of closeness. Further work would be needed to provide a more precise estimate.

3.2 Infrastructure and services

These 358 service providers serve over 3 million waterpoints. This includes about 460,000 handpumps and about 2.6 million piped waterpoints, including taps, kiosks, and household or yard connections. Some service providers also used other infrastructure, including springs and water delivery in tanker trucks or bottles. This figure is a rough estimate, based on self-reported totals of infrastructure used. As with the population figures, different service providers are also likely to have calculated their infrastructure totals differently, and included more or less active management and oversight of this infrastructure. Further work would be needed to provide a more precise estimate.

Over four in five service providers (81%) report managing the functionality of waterpoints, through activities including direct response to waterpoint breakdowns, indirect response to waterpoint breakdowns by engaging external operations and maintenance services, preventative maintenance, non-systematic maintenance, and managing daily operations of waterpoints. Less than one in ten (9%) were involved in monitoring waterpoint functionality but not in management.

Additional information about infrastructure and services:

- A majority of service providers (57%) described using two or more types of infrastructure.
- A minority (44%) described using both household and communal infrastructure for water service delivery.
- Slightly more service providers described delivery through communal infrastructure (74%) than delivery through household level infrastructure (66%).
- Service delivery including taps was much more represented (82%) compared to service delivery including handpumps (37%).
- A majority of service providers (76%) also provide water services to institutions, such as schools or health care facilities.

3.3 Respondent types

Service providers self-identified as providing water services to rural populations, and were asked to consider this rural group when responding to the survey. The survey did not specify a definition for rural, and some respondents indicated that they also provided water services to peri-urban or urban populations.

The global diagnostic survey response included 257 responses from non-governmental service providers: these accounted for 72% of the responses. These were the main expected type of respondent, and include various types of international, national, and local non-governmental organisations (NGOs), community-based organisations (CBOs), associations, committees, social ventures, and private sector enterprises, with many service providers self-identifying as a mixture of these. These types of service providers were anticipated to include the most applicable candidates for future participation in results-based funding.



Governments also responded at national (18 responses, or 5% of responses) and subnational (83 responses, or 23% of responses) levels. Respondents include national ministries, decentralised government departments, government utilities, and government umbrella agencies. Some of these described roles in direct service delivery, including utility-like operators, while others provide oversight from a distance or include a mixture of different types of roles. It is difficult to clearly distinguish sub-categories or types among these different government-linked service providers; for this reason, in the analysis of findings, the responses from government-linked service providers. This response from government-linked service providers and government agencies may signal interest and willingness to engage with results-based funding for rural water services.



3.4 Legal arrangements

Survey questions on legal arrangements may have been interpreted differently by government-linked service providers, and so this section describes only responses from 257 non-governmental service providers. Most reported having at least one type of formal arrangement underpinning their work (85%), and many had two or more types of arrangements (56%). These types of arrangements included registrations, permits or licenses, memorandums of understanding, or contracts for service provision.

Most also had such arrangements with two or more types of entities (52%), which were categorised as including national governments, sub-national governments, public institutions, or communities.

A minority of non-governmental service providers (15%) described their operations as being only informal and unregistered. More than half of these were from the Philippines (15 responses) or the Democratic Republic of the Congo (7 responses).





Figure 4: Legal arrangements of non-governmental rural water service providers. Multiple responses were possible; the total of percentages is greater than 100

Additional information about legal arrangements:

- 74% of non-governmental service providers reported having legal arrangements with at least one government entity.
- 44% reported having arrangements with communities.
- Nearly all of those with arrangements with communities also had arrangements with government (8% of non-governmental service providers had arrangements with communities but not with government).

3.5 Representativeness

The responses received from the 358 service providers cannot be considered representative of all rural water service providers. The survey was targeted towards especially those in low and middle income countries, and this is reflected in the responses received.

A minority of responses were received from high and upper-middle income countries (9%), while most responses came from lower-middle income countries (55%) and low income countries (36%).

The responses also included clusters of high responses from certain countries. Kenya, Ukraine, Democratic Republic of Congo, and the Philippines each had 25 or more responses from service providers. The responses from Kenya include a diverse set of service providers with different organisational structures and operating approaches, while the responses from Ukraine, Democratic Republic of Congo, and the Philippines each had more homogenous clusters of responses from similar service providers.



The responses also included a few large service providers. Seven respondents reported working with over 100,000 waterpoints, which, together, account for 64% of the total waterpoints represented by the responding service providers. Some of these, and other large service providers, appear to be large national and subnational entities, including some utilities, which interact with multiple other institutions and service providers: further research to unpack their roles and responsibilities would be needed to better understand these responses.



These responses provide a large and geographically diverse view of rural water service providers, and show a high degree of formally established non-governmental providers, as well as interest from government-like providers in results-based funding. They also include over-representation of some types of infrastructure, and in particular concentrations of responses. These responses provide perspective on the scale and activities of particular services, but skew quantitative analysis of the overall dataset.



4 Findings

Highlighted findings

This section presents findings considering the responses received from the 257 nongovernmental service providers targeted for the global diagnostic study. In keeping with the survey wording, they are referred to here as service providers, though some may selfidentify differently, including as small or safe water enterprises (18).

There is also a presentation of findings from the 101 government-linked service providers. The global diagnostic survey was not specifically designed with service providers linked to government in mind, but respondents included a wide range of entities who described many different roles in service delivery, which were difficult to clearly distinguish into sub-categories or types for analysis. Because of this wide range of responses, and some differences in how they may have interpreted survey questions, findings about this subgroup must be interpreted with more caution. These are presented separately in section 4.6.

Responses from 257 no	on-governmental service providers
Reliability	Most service providers aim to repair broken infrastructure in 3 days or less.
Water safety	Almost all service providers reported at least one type of water safety activity.
Revenue collection	Most service providers collect payments for water services.
Subsidies	Service providers in low income countries less often report receiving subsidies for operations, and more often report paying part of user fees to government (including through taxes).
Shocks	About one third of rural water service providers reported major negative impacts to their operations from the COVID-19 pandemic.

The numbers behind the percentages described in this section are provided in Annex 1.

4.1 Reliability

Most service providers aim to repair broken infrastructure quickly. Of the 173 reporting breakdown response as part of their operating model, **most service providers (68%) aim to repair broken infrastructure in 3 days or less**.



4.2 Water safety

Almost all service providers (98%) reported they are engaged in at least one type of water safety activity, in some combination of the following:

- Waterpoint monitoring: including regular water quality testing (31%), sanitary inspection (7%), or both (36%)
- Water source protection activities to prevent faecal contamination (64%)
- Treating water supplies: including regular treatment (16%), reactive treatment in response to water quality issues (14%), or both (39%)
- Reporting water quality results to operators or managers (12%), to government (16%), or both (28%)
- Encouraging water users to address safety issues through activities focused at the point-of-use (homes, schools, or clinics): through water quality testing (50%), water treatment (33%), hygiene training (71%), or reporting results to users (55%).

One third (31%) described doing a suite of activities including waterpoint monitoring, taking measures to protect water sources from contamination, regularly treating water supplies, and reporting monitoring results to operators, managers, or government.



4.3 Revenue collection

Most service providers (77%) collect payments for water services. This rate decreases slightly from high and upper-middle (84%) and lower-middle income countries (80%), compared to low income countries (72%).

Service providers that are not charging for water more often reported major negative impacts of the COVID-19 pandemic on their operations (52%, compared to 25% of service providers charging for water services).

Figure 9: Proportion of service providers charging for water services



Additional findings about revenue collection:

- Providers charging for water services more often include piped infrastructure (piped infrastructure is part of the infrastructure used by 83% of charging providers, compared to 62% of non-charging providers).
- Among providers serving institutions such as schools or healthcare facilities, less than half (39%) report receiving payments from these institutions.
- Providers charging for water services more often reported regularly monitoring waterpoints, treating water supplies, and reporting to operators, managers, or government (41%, compared to 23% of non-charging providers).

4.3.1 Revenue collecting service providers

This section about user payments for water includes only the subset of 197 service providers where users are paying for services. Non-charging providers are excluded.

Among service providers collecting payments for water services, there is high use of systematic payment methods (77%) that do not include payments on breakdown or other irregular payments. These systematic payment methods included combinations of payments by volume of water (for metered household water supply, and/or communal waterpoints) and payments by subscription period (each week, month, or year).

Among service providers collecting payments for water services, there is a high reliance on cash (accepted by 93% of charging providers), including many who only receive payments in cash (48% of charging providers). An additional few (5%) receive only cash and in-kind payments.

Other Individual users Communities collectively Gov't 18 Breakdown Other Service providers n=197 Volumetric communal Volumetric household Subscription 186 101 91 Irregular In kind Cash Pre-paid Bank transfers 184 37 50 100 200 250 รก่ก Ó 150

Who pays?

74% collect at least some payment from individual users

How often?

Payment by volumetric use is most common

How?

Cash is king, but 48% receiving cash also accept other payment methods

User payments were described as being used for a variety of purposes. Some providers (23%) used payments partially for repayment of a loan. Some providers (23%) reported paying part of users fees to government (including through taxes). **Service providers in low income countries more often report paying part of user fees to government** (including through taxes) (35%, compared to 14% in lower-middle and 13% in high and upper-middle income countries).

About half (50%) of providers reported that some payments stayed in the community. This includes several (19%) where all payments stayed in the community and were not paid to any other source. Payments staying in the community was common in the Philippines and Democratic Republic of the Congo.

The practice of some payments staying in communities was highest among charging providers in lower-middle income countries (64%), where it was used more often than in high and upper-middle (38%) and low income countries (37%).

Additional findings about revenue collecting service providers:

- Providers using only systematic payment methods more often reported regularly monitoring waterpoints, treating water supplies, and reporting to operators, managers, or government (45%, compared to 27% of providers who include nonsystematic payment methods).
- Some service providers (29%) accept payments through mobile money. Nearly half of those were from Kenya (17 service providers) and Uganda (8). This form of payment was especially common in Kenya, where it was accepted by nearly all (94%) providers charging for water services. However, it was only rarely the exclusive payment type, with nearly all (96%) of these service providers accepting other forms of payment alongside mobile money.

Figure 10: Payment methods for water services. A service may use more than one payment method (multiple responses permitted)

4.4 Subsidies

Over half (55%) of all non-governmental service providers report receiving financial support to subsidise the local costs of water service provider operations, from sources including governments, donors, non-governmental organisations (NGOs), and the private sector. The other service providers do not report receiving operational subsidies, without providing evidence users generate sufficient revenue for operational and capital costs. This requires more investigation and cautious interpretation. Service providers who report receiving subsidy accounted for most (70%) of those providing services without charging a fee.



Service providers in low income countries less often report receiving subsidies for **operations (49%)** compared to providers in lower-middle (56%) and high and upper-middle income countries (84%).

Few (12%) service providers report receiving subsidies for operations from government. Service providers in high and upper-middle income countries more often report receiving subsidies for operations from government (53%) compared to providers in lower-middle (14%) and low (3%) income countries. Taken together with findings described above, **service providers in low income countries less often report receiving subsidies for operations, and more often report paying part of user fees to government** (**including through taxes**), while service providers in high and upper-middle income countries more often report receiving subsidies, including from government.



4.5 Shocks

About one third (32%) of rural water service providers reported major negative impacts to their operations from the COVID-19 pandemic. These negative impacts included decreased funding support (23%), decreased revenue collection (23%), and increased operational costs (16%).

The most impacted service providers were more often not charging for water services (38%), compared to those describing moderate, low, or no impacts of COVID-19, who were more rarely (17%) providing services without charge.

Figure 12: Impacts of COVID-19 pandemic on service providers (multiple responses permitted for types of major impacts)



Additional findings about shocks:

- The rate of major negative impacts varied only slightly between country income groups (major impacts reported by 26% in high and upper-middle income countries, compared to 30% in lower-middle income countries, and 35% in low income countries).
- There was considerable variation between some countries, with much less frequent reports of major negative impacts from some of the countries most highly represented in the survey response: these included the Democratic Republic of the Congo (11% with major negative impacts), and the Philippines (13% with major negative impacts).
- Service providers who do include reliance on payments after breakdowns or other irregular payments more often reported major negative impacts of the COVID-19 pandemic on their operations (50%, compared to 18% of service providers using only systematic payment methods).

4.6 Government-linked service providers

Responses from government-linked service providers were considered separately from non-governmental service providers for analysis. Many, however, exhibited similar trends as the findings about non-governmental service providers. These included most of the key findings, which are presented below. The set of government-linked service providers includes a wide range of entities who described many different roles in service delivery, which were difficult to clearly distinguish into sub-categories or types for analysis, and so these findings must be interpreted with more caution.

- **Reliability**: Most government-linked service providers (72%) aim to repair broken infrastructure in 3 days or less. This is comparable to the rate of 68% for non-governmental service providers.
- Water safety: Almost all government-linked service providers (97%) reported at least one type of water safety activity. This is comparable to the rate of 98% of non-governmental service providers. One third (30%) described doing a suite of activities including waterpoint monitoring, taking measures to protect water sources from contamination, regularly treating water supplies, and reporting monitoring results to operators, managers, or government. This is comparable to the rate of 31% for non-governmental service providers.
- **Revenue collection**: Most government-linked service providers (82%) collect payments for water services. This is comparable to the rate of 77% for non-governmental service providers. There is a high use of systematic payment methods (86%) that do not include payments on breakdown or other irregular payments. This is comparable to the rate of 77% for non-governmental service providers. There is still a high reliance on cash (accepted by 67% of charging providers), but few who only receive payments in cash (22% of charging providers). These are lower than the rates of 93% acceptance of cash, and 48% only receiving cash for non-governmental service providers.
- Shocks: About one third (35%) of government-linked service providers reported major negative impacts to their operations from the COVID-19 pandemic. This is comparable to the rate of 32% for non-governmental service providers. Those providing services without charge were equally represented among those who reported major negative impacts (17%) and those who did not (18%), while major negative impacts for noncharging providers were reported more often by non-governmental service providers.

5 Discussion

Our findings indicate that most rural water service providers are working towards provision of affordable, safe and reliable drinking water services. Key barriers to progress include sustainable funding and delivery of services at scale. We propose four conditions to promote scale and sustainability based on policy alignment, public finance, professional service delivery, and verifiable data. To illustrate these conditions, we consider the differing context and service delivery approaches in the Central African Republic and Bangladesh. We conclude by identifying a group of service providers who report metrics consistent with a results-based contracting approach and consider how technical assistance might support many more to progress towards 100 million people with safe and reliable drinking water services supported by results-based funding.

5.1 Barriers to scale and sustainability

5.1.1 Shocks

The COVID-19 pandemic affected the operational performance and financial status of urban and rural water sectors in 2020. One third of respondents in this study (32%) reported major negative impacts. These centred on reduced revenue, increased costs and reduced funding support. A study of urban utilities in Latin America finds similar results with reduced consumption, particularly in non-residential demand with higher average tariffs, leading to a reduction in average bill collection and cash flows of between 11.6% and 49.1% (11). Utilities with stronger financial systems fared better, similar to findings from this study.

Resilience to impacts of the pandemic increases with service providers that reported regular payments for water services and financial management services. For example, the severity of impact from COVID-19 decreases as the share of service providers charging for water services increases. We see a pattern of higher COVID-19 impacts from service providers without financial data. For example, of those reporting major impacts, a service provider with financial data is less likely to report a major impact (29%) than a provider without financial data (52%). Directing subsidies or results-based funding to service providers with financial management systems will likely be a more effective, transparent and sustainable approach.

5.1.2 Subsidies

Subsidies are contentious though common in the drinking water sector. For example, the World Bank estimates an annual operational subsidy for urban utilities in the order of USD300 billion, without inclusion of capital expenditure or major geographies, such as India or China (19). Of the sample of 1,549 urban utilities evaluated, one third (35%) are estimated to cover their local operating costs, and this sample only reflects utilities with regular reporting of usable data. Even utilities that report covering local operating costs might not be financially sustainable when full infrastructure life-cycle costs are included.

Rural water subsidies are the poor cousin in water sector funding. Low population density, multiple deprivations and weak government regulation conspire to complicate the design and delivery of effective and fair subsidies in rural areas. Here, we have indicative data about the frequency of subsidies received from governments (12%) for 257 rural water service providers. Overall, a subsidy is much more likely to have been provided from a donor organisation than from a government. By country income category, we find service providers in the lowest income category are less likely to have access to a subsidy yet report more often user payments being transferred to governments. Our findings also noted a number of potential benefits to water safety linked to subsidies. This may suggest an unmet need for subsidies, particularly among service providers in low income countries, and that subsidies, if well targeted and supported by effective and transparent financial management, could improve the safety of rural water services.

5.2 Conditions for scale and sustainability

We propose four conditions to promote scale and sustainability of rural water service providers. The conditions attempt to address challenges between policy, regulation and service delivery. While contexts and political priorities inevitably vary, the mutually supporting roles of clear policy goals, independent regulation and effective service delivery help to advance but do not guarantee outcomes. The four conditions are a) policy alignment, b) public finance, c) professional service delivery, and d) verifiable data.

Policy alignment speaks to the policy priorities and legal obligations at national and sub-national levels. In some countries, there is a constitutional and legally binding commitment to provide all citizens with safe drinking water. This does not necessarily lead to high quality services though can provide a clear framework to allocate responsibilities between the government, a water services regulator and service delivery models. The latter may be non-prescriptive allowing different institutional forms, from a public utility working in urban and rural contexts to social enterprises focussing on deprived rural areas. Political processes and leadership are essential to coordinate multiple actors who may unintentionally waste limited resources in competing activities.

Public finance is a key dimension of the policy context to support professional service delivery. Public finance needs to consider the blend and sustainability of public funds, donor transfers and user tariffs. With constraints to achieve full cost recovery from tariffs in most rural contexts along with insufficient and volatile donor funding, public finance is necessary to provide sustainable and inclusive services. Results-based funding from public sources can complement user payments to support service sustainability and scale. In all cases, public finance needs to be well-targeted, efficient, fair and smart. Without public funding, progress to universal and safe drinking water services will stall.

Professional service delivery reflects a contractual approach where the risks and responsibilities in the delivering of affordable, reliable and safe drinking water services are allocated clearly and fairly between service providers, users and authorities. A service provider will be mandated to fulfil certain roles in proportion to its capacity and be visible to government in one of the many institutional arrangements we discussed in section 3.4. Water users in communities, schools or healthcare facilities receive a minimum guaranteed service level determined by national or local government. Regular monitoring and reporting to relevant authorities would result in action and sanctions in the case of violation of specific conditions (see 16). This would include water quality standards and water safety which are often not adequately addressed in most rural contexts today. Technical assistance and funding may be necessary to support the transition to a professional service delivery model.

Verifiable data are central to assessing and funding rural service providers. Verifying data in rural contexts is challenging and can lead to high costs with implications for sustainability of services. Advances in sensor technologies offer new opportunities to improve the accuracy and availability of data. Despite challenges and costs, verification becomes more practical when considered alongside the other three conditions. Linking data systems to professional service delivery, potentially as a requirement for public finance, could motivate development of innovative robust and low-cost methods. Existing services may already be generating data that can be usefully captured and channelled when the need for particular indicators is clearly understood and the associated costs are justified. Without means to monitor delivery, results-based funding is not feasible.

The sequencing and state of these conditions naturally varies by country. Two examples illustrate different starting points from a rural service provider to a national government.



5.2.1 Conditions for scale and sustainability in Central African Republic

The Central African Republic (CAR) has a developing policy environment but a largescale and established professional service provider that is delivering results and reporting data. Political, economic and security issues in CAR have created an extremely challenging environment for lives and livelihoods. Since 2004, Water for Good's professional service delivery approach has progressively supported gaps in governance and developed a context-adapted approach at scale. Over time, the continuity and improving quality of services delivered in 9 of the 16 prefectures to some 800,000 people, or about 1 in 5 of the national population, provides a foundation for the government to review and strengthen its policy and practice nationally.



Users regularly pay a share of service costs

5.2.2 Conditions for scale and sustainability in Bangladesh

In Bangladesh, the 1998 National Policy for Safe Water and Sanitation sets out clear objectives with a government mandate for delivery from national to local levels. In 2015, the Government of Bangladesh met the MDG of improved water access as a major outcome aligned to the 1998 policy. This progress reflects both major government investments and equally large household investments in water supply infrastructure (20). A vibrant market of private drillers has helped install shallow tubewells for millions of households across the country, though often with uncertain water quality. Recognising the shift to drinking water services from water infrastructure access for the SDG, the government has recognised the need for a network of regional laboratories that can test for geogenic and microbiological contamination. National monitoring has provided an evaluation of the extent and severity of multiple water quality hazards, including arsenic, *E.coli*, salinity and manganese (21). Climate resilience compounds these challenges with shocks from monsoonal and cyclonic flooding leading to reduced water quality (22,23). In 2021, the Government of Bangladesh has co-developed the SafePani model to pilot a professional service delivery model in the coastal region (24).

Figure 14: Conditions for scale and sustainability in Bangladesh Bangladesh Verifiable data **Professional services** Early Early • Emergence of professional service Periodic assessment of national public providers with limited scale infrastructure • Limited records of drinking water services • No common contracting model • Facilities are managed independently • Water quality a known concern with multiple hazards • Uncertain business environment and legal status • Limited coordination or evaluation of public waterpoint services

Engagement with rural service providers or governments can provide different starting points to advance development of conditions for scale and sustainability of resilient services. Survey data provide perspective on such potential opportunities. Further work is needed around government actor responses to address questions on roles, responsibilities and public financing arrangements. Non-government service providers, however, can be more immediately engaged. Next, we consider criteria for prioritising engagement of service providers for potential participation in a results-based funding model.



6 Next steps

A standardised results-based based funding approach is currently being tested in seven African countries and could be expanded to include other non-government service providers (17). Eligibility criteria currently include: providing professionalised service delivery through a maintenance model, users paying for services, and requiring subsidy to sustain those services.

Based on the results of the survey and subject to verification, it appears that 77 service providers could be contracted in a results-based funding model in the near future. These respondents cover services for about 5 million people in 28 countries. Additional considerations surrounding data, water safety, legal arrangements and public funding can further prioritise which of these service providers to engage first.



Figure 15: Criteria for service providers potentially eligible for results-based funding



Resources permitting, eligible service providers could be vetted and contracted in the near future. Remaining service providers with gaps in data, legal arrangements or otherwise could be supported towards subsequent engagement. Service providers that understand how data requirements link to funding will have incentives to strengthen their systems.

The relatively small number of currently eligible services points to a clear opportunity for technical assistance. A first step would consider building capacity with service providers on service requirements and data standards for results-based funding. The majority, however, likely require more considerable support to improve service models, operating capacities and technical proficiencies. The need for such support could be extended to the incubation of early stage service providers that could be developed in tandem with infrastructure investments.

Technical assistance and appropriate incentives could also be used to strengthen water safety. This could be structured to work towards an established water safety record (preventative actions and monitoring, and treatment where applicable), to demonstrate that they are progressing towards safe water. These could be modelled after similar expectations on reliability. Another area for strengthening could be how service providers are reporting water quality data to users, managers or the governments. Implementing or expanding water quality testing can create a threat to cooperation between users, managers and governments (25); SPs already reporting data are less likely to find this data disruptive to their operations. Direct results-based contracting with additional service providers provides an accessible opportunity for impact but would only be a step towards resilient services at scale. The value of engaging non-government service providers in a variety of countries is amplified if it can provide evidence and insights to support wider adoption and adaptation by governments and other stakeholders. If strategic support for a known collection of services can illustrate how conditions for scale and sustainability can be developed, pathways towards services for 100 million people will emerge.

6.1 Further considerations

The global diagnostic provides new perspectives on the scale, scope and challenges of rural service provision. Some service providers appear eligible for engagement with known results-based funding systems that could form a pathway to reliable services for about 5 million people in 28 countries. Pursuing this opportunity could create meaningful impacts for rural communities, schools and healthcare facilities, develop valuable service data, and further test the efficacy of results-based funding models.

But questions remain. Wider engagement is needed to rapidly progress to the scale of 100 million people to provide stronger evidence of pathways to universal services for billions more. Results-based contracts for already eligible service providers is one entry point. The interest from government and non-government actors begins to landscape the multiple partnerships that will be necessary to develop the conditions for service sustainability and scale. Future work can explore alternative pathways that include a) national government engagement to shape policy and public finance; b) adaptation and adoption of results-based models within government service providers such as utilities; and c) technical assistance to accelerate development of new or emerging rural service providers.



Acknowledgements

The authors would like to thank Alice Chautard, Meleesa Naughton, Rena Salzmann, Carolien van der Voorden, Richard Carter, Sean Furey, Harold Lockwood, and Viacheslav Sorokovskyi for their contributions to the report's development and outreach. This report has been considerably improved by comments from a review panel, including Meera Mehta, Catarina Fonseca, Tara Bartnik, Adrienne Lane, Peter Harvey, Monirul Alam, Louis Boorstin, and Régis Garandeau. The authors would also like to thank all service providers who responded to the global diagnostic survey.

This study is an output from the REACH programme funded by UK Aid from the UK Foreign, Commonwealth and Development Office (FCDO) for the benefit of developing countries (Programme Code 201880). However, the views expressed and information contained are not necessarily those of or endorsed by FCDO, which accept no responsibility for such views or information, or for any reliance placed on them.

References

- WHO and UNICEF, 2021. <u>Progress on household drinking water, sanitation and hygiene</u> <u>2000–2020: Five years into the SDGs</u>. Geneva: World Health Organization (WHO) and the United Nations Children's Fund (UNICEF).
- Carter, R.C. 2021. <u>Rural community water supply: Sustainable services for all</u>. Rugby, UK: Practical Action Publishing.
- Hutton, G. and Varughese, M. 2016. <u>The costs of meeting the 2030 Sustainable Development</u> <u>Goal targets on drinking water, sanitation, and hygiene: Summary report</u>. Washington DC: Water and Sanitation Program and the World Bank Group.
- Thomson, P., Bradley, D., Katilu, A., Katuva, J., Lanzoni, M., Koehler, J., and Hope, R. 2019. Rainfall and groundwater use in rural Kenya. *Science of the Total Environment*, 649: 722–730. doi: <u>10.1016/j.scitotenv.2018.08.3300</u>
- Nagel, C., Beach, J., Iribagiza, C. and Thomas, E.A. 2105. Evaluating cellular instrumentation on rural handpumps to improve service delivery – A longitudinal study in rural Rwanda. *Environmental Science & Technology*, **49**(24): 14292–14300. doi: <u>10.1021/acs.est.5b04077</u>
- Charles, K.J. and Greggio, E. 2021. Invited perspective: Beyond national water quality surveys: improving water quality surveillance to achieve safe drinking water for all (Sustainable Development Goal 6.1). *Environmental Health Perspectives*, **129**(9): 091301. doi: <u>10.1289/</u> <u>ehp10064</u>
- Bain, R., Johnston, R., Khan, S., Hancioglu, A., and Slaymaker, T. 2021. Monitoring drinking water quality in nationally representative household surveys in low- and middle-income countries: cross-sectional analysis of 27 multiple indicator cluster surveys 2014–2020. *Environmental Health Perspectives*, **129**(9): 097010. doi: <u>10.1289/ehp8459</u>
- 8. Hope, R. and Ballon, P. 2021. Individual choices and universal rights for drinking water in rural Africa. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, **118**(40). doi: <u>10.1073/pnas.2105953118</u>
- 9. Cuscuna, L. 2021. <u>Keep the water flowing: Resiliency of the safe water enterprise model</u>. New York: Safe Water Network.
- 10. <u>Water, sanitation and hygiene finance (WASH-FIN) Kenya: WSP COVID-19 financial stress testing</u> <u>and mitigation</u>, Technical Brief. 2020. Washington, DC: USAID
- Makino, M., Serrano, H., Flores, B. and Hurtado, J. 2021. <u>Building financial resilience: Lessons</u> <u>learned from the early impact of COVID-19 on water and sanitation service providers in Latin</u> <u>America</u>. Washington, DC: World Bank.
- 12. Hood, C. 1991. A public management for all seasons? *Public Administration*, **69**(1): 3–19. doi: <u>10.1111/j.1467-9299.1991.tb00779.x</u>

- Mehta, M. and Virjee, K. 2007. <u>Microfinance for rural piped water services in Kenya: Using an output-based aid approach for leveraging increasing sustainability</u>, Policy note 1. Washington, DC: Water and Sanitation Program.
- Howard, G. and White, Z. 2020. Does payment by results work? Lessons from a multi-country WASH programme. *Journal of Water, Sanitation and Hygiene for Development*, **10**(4): 716–723. doi: <u>10.2166/washdev.2020.039</u>
- McNicholl, D., Hope, R., Money, A., Lane, A., Armstrong, A., van der Wilk, N., Dupuis, M., Harvey, A., Nyaga, C., Womble, S., Favre, D., Allen, J., Katuva, J., Barbotte, T., Buhungiro, E., Thomson, P., and Koehler, J. 2019. <u>Performance-based funding for reliable rural water services in Africa</u>. Working Paper 1. Uptime Consortium.
- 16. Lockwood, H. 2021. <u>Professionalized maintenance for rural water service provision: Toward a</u> <u>common language and vision</u>. Sustainable WASH Systems Learning Partnership Concept Note.
- McNicholl, D., Hope, R., Money, A., Lane, A., Armstrong, A., Dupuis, M., Harvey, A., Nyaga, C., Womble, S., Allen, J., Katuva., J., Barbotte, T., Lambert, L., Staub, M., Thomson, P. and Koehler, J. 2021. <u>Delivering global rural water services through results-based contracts</u>. Working Paper 3. Uptime Consortium.
- Bhatnagar, N., Lampert, S., V Goyal, V., Mehta, R., Rai, R., Chandrasekhar, A. 2017. <u>The untapped potential of decentralized solutions to provide safe, sustainable drinking water at large scale:</u> <u>The state of the safe water enterprises marke</u>t. San Francisco: Dalberg Global Development Advisors.
- Andres, L.A., Thibert, M., Lombana Cordoba, C., Danilenko, A. V., Joseph, G. and Borja-Vega, C.
 2019. <u>Doing more with less: Smarter subsidies for water supply and sanitation</u>. Washington, DC: World Bank.
- Fischer, A., Hope, R., Manandhar, A., Hoque, S., Foster, T., Hakim, A., Islam, M.S. and Bradley, D. 2020. Risky responsibilities for rural drinking water institutions: The case of unregulated self-supply in Bangladesh. *Global Environmental Change*, 65: 102152. doi: <u>10.1016/j.</u> <u>gloenvcha.2020.102152</u>
- 21. Bangladesh Bureau of Statistics and UNICEF, Bangladesh MICS 2019 Water Quality Thematic Report. 2021. Dhaka, Bangladesh: Bangladesh Bureau of Statistics.
- 22. Charles, K.J. et al. 2021. Infrastructure alone cannot ensure resilience to weather events in drinking water supplies. *Science of the Total Environment*, under review.
- 23. Murgatroyd, A., Charles, K. J., Chautard, A., Dyer, E., Grasham, C., Hope, R., Hoque, S. F., Korzenevica, M., Munday, C., Alvarez-Sala, J., Dadson, S., Hall, J. W., Kebede, S., Nileshwar, A., Olago, D., Salehin, M., Ward, F., Washington, R., Yeo, D., and Zeleke, G. 2021. <u>Water Security</u> <u>for Climate Resilience Report: A synthesis of research from the Oxford University REACH</u> <u>programme</u>. University of Oxford, UK: REACH.
- Hope, R., Fischer, A., Hoque, S.F., Alam, M.M., Charles, K., Ibrahim, M., Chowdhury, E.H., Salehin, M., Mahmud, Z.H., Akhter, T., Thomson, P., Johnston, D., Hakim, S.A., Islam, M.S., Hall, J.W., Roman, O., El Achi, N. and Bradley, D. 2021. <u>Policy reform for safe drinking water service</u> <u>delivery in rural Bangladesh</u>. REACH Working Paper 9. University of Oxford, UK: REACH.
- Nowicki, S., Koehler, J., and Charles, K.J. 2020. Including water quality monitoring in rural water service provision: why safe water requires challenging the quantity versus quality dichotomy. *Npj Clean Water*, **3**(14): 1–9. doi: <u>10.1038/s41545-020-0062-x</u>

Annex 1: Calculation of findings

3.2 Infrastructure and services

Among 358 service providers:		
Finding	Percentage	Sample size
Described activities linked to managing the ongoing functionality of water services	81%	358
Involved in monitoring waterpoint functionality but not in management	9%	358
Described using two or more types of infrastructure	57%	358
Described using both household and communal infrastructure for water service delivery	44%	358
Described delivery through communal infrastructure	74%	358
Described delivery through household level infrastructure	66%	358
Service delivery including taps	82%	358
Service delivery including handpumps	37%	358
Service providers also provide water services to institutions, such as schools or health care facilities	76%	358

3.4 Legal arrangements

Among 257 non-governmental service providers:			
Finding	Percentage	Sample size	
Reported having at least one form of formal arrangement underpinning their work	85%	257	
Reported having two or more types of formal arrangements underpinning their work	56%	257	
Have arrangements with two or more types of entities	52%	257	
Described their operations as being only informal and unregistered	15%	257	
In the Philippines or the Democratic Republic of the Congo, among those who described their operations as being only informal and unregistered	56%	39	
Reported having legal arrangements with at least one government entity	74%	257	
Reported having legal arrangements with communities	44%	257	
Had arrangements with communities but not with government	8%	257	

3.5 Representativeness

Among 358 service providers:				
Finding	Percentage	Sample size		
Responses from high and upper-middle income countries	9%	358		
Responses from lower-middle income countries	55%	358		
Responses from low income countries	36%	358		
Waterpoints reported by the seven respondents describing over 100,000 waterpoints, among total reported waterpoints of respondents	64%	3,017,695		

4.1 Reliability

Among 257 non-governmental service providers		
Finding	Percentage	Sample size
Service providers aiming to repair broken infrastructure in 3 days or less, among those reporting breakdown response as part of their operating model	68%	173

4.2 Water safety

Among 257 non-governmental service providers		
Finding	Percentage	Sample size
Service providers reporting they are engaged in at least one type of water safety activity	98%	257
Reported waterpoint monitoring, including regular water quality testing but not sanitary inspection	31%	257
Reported waterpoint monitoring, including sanitary inspection but not regular water quality testing	7%	257
Reported waterpoint monitoring, including both regular water quality testing and sanitary inspection	36%	257
Reported water source protection activities to prevent faecal contamination	64%	257
Treating water supplies, including regular treatment, but not reactive treatment in response to water quality issues	16%	257
Treating water supplies, including reactive treatment in response to water quality issues, but not regular treatment	14%	257
Treating water supplies, including both regular treatment and reactive treatment in response to water quality issues	39%	257
Reporting water quality results to operators or managers, but not to government	12%	257
Reporting water quality results to government, but not to operators or managers	16%	257
Reporting water quality results to both operators or managers, and government	28%	257
Encouraging water users to address safety issues through activities focused at the point-of-use (homes, schools, or clinics): through water quality testing	50%	257
Encouraging water users to address safety issues through activities focused at the point-of-use (homes, schools, or clinics): through water treatment	33%	257
Encouraging water users to address safety issues through activities focused at the point-of-use (homes, schools, or clinics): through hygiene training	71%	257
Encouraging water users to address safety issues through activities focused at the point-of-use (homes, schools, or clinics): through reporting results to users	55%	257
Described doing a suite of activities including waterpoint monitoring, taking measures to protect water sources from contamination, regularly treating water supplies, and reporting monitoring results to operators, managers, or government	31%	257

4.3 Revenue collection

Among 257 non-governmental service providers		
Finding	Percentage	Sample size
Collect payments for water services	77%	257
Collect payments for water services, among high and upper-middle income country respondents	84%	19
Collect payments for water services, among lower- middle income country respondents	80%	124
Collect payments for water services, among low income country respondents	72%	114
Reported major negative impacts of the COVID-19 pandemic on their operations, among service providers providing services without charge for water services	52%	60
Reported major negative impacts of the COVID-19 pandemic on their operations, among service providers charging for water services	25%	197
Include piped infrastructure as part of infrastructure used, among charging providers	83%	197
Include piped infrastructure as part of infrastructure used, among non-charging providers	62%	60
Reported receiving payments from institutions such as schools or healthcare facilities, among providers serving these institutions	39%	190
Reported regularly monitoring waterpoints, treating water supplies, and reporting to operators, managers, or government, among charging providers	41%	197
Reported regularly monitoring waterpoints, treating water supplies, and reporting to operators, managers, or government, among non-charging providers	23%	60

4.3.1 Revenue collecting service providers

Among 197 non-governmental service providers where users are paying for services			
Finding	Percentage	Sample size	
Use of systematic payment methods that do not include payments on breakdown or other irregular payments	77%	197	
Receive some payments in cash	93%	197	
Only receive payments in cash	48%	197	
Only receive payments in cash and in-kind payments	5%	197	

Among 197	⁷ non-governmental	service provi	ders where ເ	isers are payi	ng for
services					

Finding	Percentage	Sample size
Providers using payments partially for repayment of a loan	23%	197
Providers reporting paying part of user feess to government (including through taxes)	23%	197
Providers reporting paying part of user fees to government, among respondents in low income countries	35%	82
Providers reporting paying part of user fees to government, among respondents in lower-middle income countries	14%	99
Providers reporting paying part of user fees to government, among respondents in high and upper-middle income countries	13%	16
Providers reported some or all payments stayed in the community	50%	197
Providers reported all payments stayed in the community	19%	197
Providers reported some or all payments stayed in the community, among lower-middle income countries	64%	99
Providers reported some or all payments stayed in the community, among high and upper-middle income countries	38%	16
Providers reported some or all payments stayed in the community, among low income countries	37%	82
Reported regularly monitoring waterpoints, treating water supplies, and reporting to operators, managers, or government, among providers using only systematic payment methods	45%	153
Reported regularly monitoring waterpoints, treating water supplies, and reporting to operators, managers, or government, among providers non-systematic payment methods	27%	44
Receive some payments through mobile money	29%	197
Receive some payments through mobile money, among service providers in Kenya	94%	18
Receive some payments through mobile money, while also accepting other forms of payment	96%	57

4.4 Subsidies

Among 257 non-governmental service providers			
Finding	Percentage	Sample size	
Report receiving financial support to subsidise the local costs of water service provider operations	55%	257	
Report receiving a subsidy, among those providing services without charge	70%	60	
Report receiving a subsidy, among providers in low income countries	49%	114	
Report receiving a subsidy, among providers in lower- middle income countries	56%	124	
Report receiving a subsidy, among providers in high and upper-middle income countries	84%	19	
Report receiving a subsidy from government	12%	257	
Report receiving a subsidy from government, among providers in high and upper-middle income countries	53%	19	
Report receiving a subsidy from government, among providers in lower-middle income countries	14%	124	
Report receiving a subsidy from government, among providers in low income countries	3%	114	

4.5 Shocks

Among 257 non-governmental service providers		
Finding	Percentage	Sample size
Reported major negative impacts to their operations from the COVID-19 pandemic	32%	257
Reported major negative impacts to their operations from the COVID-19 pandemic, including decreased funding support	23%	257
Reported major negative impacts to their operations from the COVID-19 pandemic, including decreased revenue collection	23%	257
Reported major negative impacts to their operations from the COVID-19 pandemic, including increased operational costs	16%	257
Providing services without charge, among those reporting major negative impacts to their operations from the COVID-19 pandemic	38%	81
Providing services without charge, among those reporting moderate, low, or no impacts of the COVID-19 pandemic	17%	176

Among 257 non-governmental service providers		
Finding	Percentage	Sample size
Reported major negative impacts to their operations from the COVID-19 pandemic, among providers in high and upper-middle income countries	26%	19
Reported major negative impacts to their operations from the COVID-19 pandemic, among providers in lower-middle income countries	30%	124
Reported major negative impacts to their operations from the COVID-19 pandemic, among providers in low income countries	35%	114
Reported major negative impacts to their operations from the COVID-19 pandemic, among providers in the Democratic Republic of the Congo	11%	28
Reported major negative impacts to their operations from the COVID-19 pandemic, among providers in the Philippines	13%	29
Reported major negative impacts to their operations from the COVID-19 pandemic, among providers including payments after breakdowns or other irregular payments	50%	44
Reported major negative impacts to their operations from the COVID-19 pandemic, among providers using only systematic payment methods	18%	153

4.6	Findings	about	government-linked	service	providers
-----	-----------------	-------	-------------------	---------	-----------

Among 101 government-linked service providers		
Finding	Percentage	Sample size
Service providers aiming to repair broken infrastructure in 3 days or less, among those reporting breakdown response as part of their operating model	72%	71
Service providers reporting they are engaged in at least one type of water safety activity	97%	101
Described doing a suite of activities including waterpoint monitoring, taking measures to protect water sources from contamination, regularly treating water supplies, and reporting monitoring results to operators, managers, or government	30%	101
Collect payments for water services	82%	101
Use of systematic payment methods that do not include payments on breakdown or other irregular payments, among those collecting payments for water services	86%	83
Receive some payments in cash, among those collecting payments for water services	67%	83
Only receive payments in cash, among those collecting payments for water services	22%	83
Reported major negative impacts to their operations from the COVID-19 pandemic	35%	101
Providing services without charge, among those reporting major negative impacts to their operations from the COVID-19 pandemic	17%	35
Providing services without charge, among those reporting moderate, low, or no impacts of the COVID-19 pandemic	18%	66

Annex 2: Global diagnostic survey

The following pages show the diagnostic survey details.

The REACH RWSN 100 Million Initiative

Global Diagnostic of rural water service providers -- Diagnostic mondial des prestataires de services d'eau en milieu rural -- Diagnóstico global de proveedores de servicios de agua rurales -- Diagnóstico global de fornecedores de serviços de água rural -- Программа глобальной диагностики организаций, осуществляющих водоснабжение в сельской местности -- 农村地区供水服务提供商的全球诊断

Please select your language at the top right of the page -- Veuillez sélectionner votre langue en haut à droite de la page -- Seleccione su idioma en la parte superior derecha de la página -- Por favor, selecione seu idioma no canto superior direito da página -- В правой верхней части странице выберите язык -- 请在页面右上角选择您的语言

In what language are you viewing this questionnaire?

\bigcirc	English
\bigcirc	Français
\bigcirc	Português
\bigcirc	Español
\bigcirc	Русский
\bigcirc	普通话

About this questionnaire

This questionnaire is to collect information about rural water service providers, to categorise the types of providers and to estimate the scale and potential of a global results-based funding model. This is a first round of data collection, and a second follow-up study is planned with a subset of water service providers. Because of this anticipated follow-up study, the questionnaire asks for your name and the name of your organisation, as well as the country where you work. If your organisation works in more than one country, please return to complete the questionnaire again for each country where you operate. This survey is being conducted by REACH and RWSN.

Questionnaire consent

Ethical permission for the survey has been approved by the University of Oxford. All responses will be kept confidential and anonymous. Participation is voluntary and you can stop at any time. The findings will be shared publicly and you will be advised in advance. RWSN and SKAT will retain contact details beyond the duration of the 100M Initiative. More information is available on the <u>RWSN website</u>.

By clicking 'OK', I consent to participating in this questionnaire.

🔵 ок

This questionnaire is for **rural water service providers**, which are organisations or groups

responsible for providing drinking water services to homes, communities, schools, or healthcare facilities, or maintenance services on rural water infrastructure.

Yes, I am answering this survey on behalf of a rural water service provider organisation or group

Please answer all questions in this survey based on your operations over the last 12 months.

*

ОК

Service provider information:						
What is the name of the rural wa Company or organisation name	iter service provider?	*				
What is your name?		*				
Please indicate your email addre Your email will only be used for this resea membership activities	יSS: arch, stored safely and later delet	* red unless you give permission to RWSN to support their wider				
Where do you provide water serv	vices (country)?	*				
If your organisation works in more than operate.	one country, please return to com	nplete the questionnaire again for each country where you				
Afghanistan	Albania	Algeria				
American Samoa	Andorra	Angola				
Anguilla	Antigua and Barbuda	Argentina				
Armenia	🔵 Aruba	Australia				
Austria	Azerbaijan	Bahamas				
Bahrain	Bangladesh	Barbados				
Belarus	Belgium	Belize				
Benin	Bermuda	Bhutan				
Bolivia (Plurinational State of)	Bonaire	Bosnia and Herzegovina				
Botswana	Brazil	British Virgin Islands				
Brunei Darussalam	Bulgaria	Burkina Faso				
Burundi	Cabo Verde	Cambodia				
Cameroon	🔵 Canada	Cayman Islands				
Central African Republic	Chad	Channel Islands				
Chile	China					
China (Hong Kong Special Admin	nistrative Region) O Chi	na (Macao Special Administrative Region)				
Colombia	Comoros	Congo				
Cook Islands	Costa Rica	Côte d'Ivoire				
Croatia	Cuba	Curaçao				
Cyprus	Czech Republic					

O Democratic People's Republic of Korea

Democratic Republic of the Congo

\bigcirc	Denmark	\bigcirc	Djibouti	\bigcirc	Dominica
\bigcirc	Dominican Republic	\bigcirc	Ecuador	\bigcirc	Egypt
\bigcirc	El Salvador	\bigcirc	Equatorial Guinea	\bigcirc	Eritrea
\bigcirc	Estonia	\bigcirc	Eswatini	\bigcirc	Ethiopia
\bigcirc	Falkland Islands (Malvinas)	\bigcirc	Faroe Islands	\bigcirc	Fiji
\bigcirc	Finland	\bigcirc	France	\bigcirc	French Guiana
\bigcirc	French Polynesia	\bigcirc	Gabon	\bigcirc	Gambia
\bigcirc	Georgia	\bigcirc	Germany	\bigcirc	Ghana
\bigcirc	Gibraltar	\bigcirc	Greece	\bigcirc	Greenland
\bigcirc	Grenada	\bigcirc	Guadeloupe	\bigcirc	Guam
\bigcirc	Guatemala	\bigcirc	Guinea	\bigcirc	Guinea-Bissau
\bigcirc	Guyana	\bigcirc	Haiti	\bigcirc	Holy See
\bigcirc	Honduras	\bigcirc	Hungary	\bigcirc	Iceland
\bigcirc	India	\bigcirc	Indonesia	\bigcirc	Iran (Islamic Republic of)
\bigcirc	Iraq	\bigcirc	Ireland	\bigcirc	Isle of Man
\bigcirc	Israel	\bigcirc	Italy	\bigcirc	Jamaica
\bigcirc	Japan	\bigcirc	Jordan	\bigcirc	Kazakhstan
\bigcirc	Kenya	\bigcirc	Kiribati	\bigcirc	Kuwait
\bigcirc	Kyrgyzstan	\bigcirc	Lao People's Democratic Republic	(Latvia
\bigcirc	Lebanon	\bigcirc	Lesotho	\bigcirc	Liberia
\bigcirc	Libya	\bigcirc	Liechtenstein	\bigcirc	Lithuania
\bigcirc	Luxembourg	\bigcirc	Madagascar	\bigcirc	Malawi
\bigcirc	Malaysia	\bigcirc	Maldives	\bigcirc	Mali
\bigcirc	Malta	\bigcirc	Marshall Islands	\bigcirc	Martinique
\bigcirc	Mauritania	\bigcirc	Mauritius	\bigcirc	Mayotte
\bigcirc	Mexico	\bigcirc	Micronesia (Federated States of)	\bigcirc) Monaco
\bigcirc	Mongolia	\bigcirc	Montenegro	\bigcirc	Montserrat
\bigcirc	Morocco	\bigcirc	Mozambique	\bigcirc	Myanmar
\bigcirc	Namibia	\bigcirc	Nauru	\bigcirc	Nepal
\bigcirc	Netherlands	\bigcirc	New Caledonia	\bigcirc	New Zealand
\bigcirc	Nicaragua	\bigcirc	Niger	\bigcirc	Nigeria
\bigcirc	Niue	\bigcirc	North Macedonia	\bigcirc	Northern Mariana Islands
\bigcirc	Norway	\bigcirc	Oman	\bigcirc	Pakistan
\bigcirc	Palau	\bigcirc	Panama	\bigcirc	Papua New Guinea
\bigcirc	Paraguay	\bigcirc	Peru	\bigcirc	Philippines
\bigcirc	Poland	\bigcirc	Portugal	\bigcirc	Puerto Rico
\frown		\frown		\frown	

Qatar	O Republic of Korea	Republic of Moldova		
Réunion	Romania	Russian Federation		
Rwanda	Saint Helena	Saint Kitts and Nevis		
Saint Lucia	Saint Pierre and Miquelon	Saint Vincent and the Grenadines		
Samoa	San Marino	Sao Tome and Principe		
Saudi Arabia	Senegal	Serbia		
Seychelles	Sierra Leone	Singapore		
Sint Eustatius and Saba (Caribbe	an Netherlands) 🛛 🔵 Sint Maarte	en (Dutch part)		
Slovakia	Slovenia	Solomon Islands		
Somalia	South Africa	South Sudan		
Spain	🔵 Sri Lanka	Sudan		
Suriname	Sweden	Switzerland		
Syrian Arab Republic	Tajikistan	Thailand		
Timor-Leste	О Тодо	🔵 Tokelau		
Tonga	Trinidad and Tobago	🔵 Tunisia		
Turkey	Turkmenistan	O Turks and Caicos Islands		
Tuvalu	Uganda	Ukraine		
United Arab Emirates	United Kingdom of Great Bri	tain and Northern Ireland		
United Republic of Tanzania	O United States of America	United States Virgin Islands		
Uruguay	Uzbekistan	Vanuatu		
Venezuela (Bolivarian Republic c	f) 🛛 Viet Nam	Wallis and Futuna Islands		
West Bank and Gaza Strip	🔵 Western Sahara	Yemen		
Zambia	Zimbabwe			
		*		
Please list the regions, provinces, districts	VORKING? . or counties where vour organisation of	perates.		
	, e. cournes mere your ergameater er			
		*		
Estimated population served with water services in by your organisation:				
0	0			
Less than 1,000 Between 1,000 a	nd Between 5,000 and Between 20	,000 and Between 50,000 and More than 100,000		
	20,000 people - 50,000 p	copic 100,000 people people		
Type of rural water serv	ice provider:			

A) Wh	at type of service provider are you?
Select wł	nich best describes your organisation
G	overnment (including including national, sub-national, parastatals, government-owned utilities)
Pr	ivate (including private companies, social enterprises, privately-owned utilities)
N	GO (non-governmental organisation) or CSO (civil society organisation)
IN	GO (international non-governmental organisation)
CE	3O (community-based organisation)
As	sociation (including Mechanic Associations, Water User Associations, WUAs)
Vo	lunteer community committee (including Water Management Committees, WMCs)
Ot	her:
Others	*
Other:	please specify
B) Wh	at types of rural water infrastructure do you provide services for? *
Describe	the water supply infrastructure in place that your organisation provides services to: Select as many as apply
Co	ommunal handpumps
Pr	ivate household handpumps
Ki	osks/tap stands (off premises piped water)
Ho	busehold/yard taps (on premises piped water)
Pr	otected spring
Bo	ottled water delivery
Та	nker truck water delivery
Ot	her:
Other:	please specify *
Total n	umber of handpumps:
Total ni	* umber of piped waterpoints, including taps, kiosks, and household/vard connections:

What types of services do you normally provide?
Describe the services of your organisation: Select as many as apply
Managing revenues and/or funds for water services
Operations and maintenance services
Monitoring and support services
Construction and/or rehabilitation for water services
What types of financial management services do you normally provide?
Managing funds for building new water supply infrastructure
Managing funds for rehabilitation of existing water supply infrastructure
Managing funds for operation costs of infrastructure
Managing funds for maintenance costs of infrastructure
Water tariff setting
Billing of water users (including communities, schools, healthcare facilities)
Direct collection of water fees from users (including routine user payment collection)
Receiving user fees collected by communities (service provider does not directly manage collection from users)
Generating funds from proposals to donors and others
What types of operations and maintenance services do you normally provide? Some operations and maintenance happens on breakdown, as routine services, or a combination: Select as many as apply Response to waterpoint breakdown events
Preventative maintenance of waterpoints on a routine schedule
Non-systematic maintenance and support
Water quality intervention (treatment)
Building new water supply infrastructure
Rehabilitating existing water supply infrastructure
Engaging external operations and maintenance service to respond to waterpoint breakdowns
Day-to-day operation of water supply infrastructure
<i>What is your target response time (in days) to repair breakdowns?</i>

What types of monitoring and support services do you normally provide? Select as many as apply
Capacity building support to water managers and users (communities, schools, healthcare facilities)
Support to communities on water user fee collection
Water quality intervention (treatment)
Water Safety Planning (WSP)
Routine sanitary inspections
Routine water quality monitoring
Documenting data from sensors/meters of waterpoint functionality
Documenting reports of waterpoint breakdowns from users or local officials
Routine monitoring of functionality of waterpoints
Routine monitoring of water user satisfaction
Routine reporting to government on water service provision
WASH behaviour change support
What types of construction and/or rehabilitation services do you normally provide? Select as many as apply
Construction of new water supply infrastructure
Rehabilitation of water supply infrastructure
Optional: Do you provide any other services not described?

C) What type of ongoing water quality management do you provide?	*
Describe the water quality services of your organisation: Select as many as apply	
Water quality intervention (including chemical or biological treatment) in response to water quality issues	
Popular treatment of water at point of water (a g, home, school, er clipic)	
Water Satety Planning (WSP)	
Routine sanitary inspections	
Regular water quality monitoring at waterpoint	
Regular water quality monitoring at point-of-use	
Reporting on water quality to users	
Reporting on water quality to water supply operators or managers	
Reporting on water quality to government	
Hygiene training	
Water source protection	
None	
Other:	
<i>Other: please specify</i>	*
D) Are regular payments collected for water services?	*
Yes, regular payments (including cash or in-kind) are collected	
No, it is a free service with no regular payments collected	
How are payments collected for water services?	*
Describe how payments are collected for water services: Select as many as apply	
Payments by volume of water: metered household water supply	
Payments by volume of water: communal waterpoint	
Payments by subscription period (each week, month, or year)	
Payments when there is a breakdown to repair	
Irregular or ad hoc payments	
Other:	
<i>Other: please specify</i>	*

ayments by volume	of water: metered ho	usehold water supply		
\bigcirc				
Less than one-third	Approximately half	More than two-thirds	All	Don't know
Payments by volume	of water: communal	waterpoint		
Less than one-third	Approximately half	More than two-thirds	All	Don't know
Payments by subscrip	otion period (each we	ek, month, or year)		
$(\neg$				
Less than one-third	Approximately half	More than two-thirds	All	Don't know
Payments when there	e is a breakdown to re	epair		
Less than one-third	Approximately half	More than two-thirds	All	Don't know
Irregular or ad hoc pa	ayments			
				—
Less than one-third	Approximately half	More than two-thirds	All	Don't know
Other: ""				
Less than one-third	Approximately half	More than two-thirds	All	Don't know
Who pays the se Describe how payments are Individual users Communities (colle Government Institutions (includ	rvice provider fo e collected for water service ective payment) ing schools, healthcare fa	es: Select as many as apply		

Indicate how much of each group (in an ave	the revenue collecte rage year):	d from user payments for	water services a	are collected from
Revenue is from indiv	idual user payments			ł
Less than one-third	Approximately half	More than two-thirds	All	Don't know
Revenue is from com	munity payments (co	llective payment)		ł
<u> </u>				
Less than one-third	Approximately half	More than two-thirds	All	Don't know
Revenue is from gove	rnment payments			ę
<u> </u>				
Less than one-third	Approximately half	More than two-thirds	All	Don't know
Revenue is from instit	ution payments (sch	ools, healthcare facilities)		ę
\bigcirc				
Less than one-third	Approximately half	More than two-thirds	All	Don't know
Other: ""				ł
(-)				
Less than one-third	Approximately half	More than two-thirds	All	Don't know
What payment n Describe how payments are Cash Mobile money Pre-paid (including Bank transfer In-kind payment (in Other:	tokens , cards, vouchers, ncluding vegetables, fruit	epted for water serv es: Select as many as apply electronic credit)	ices?	
Other payment meth	<i>od: please specify</i>			
Indicate how much of way (in an average ye	the revenue collecte ar):	d from user payments for	water services i	s collected in each

Cash				*
Less than one-third	Approximately half	More than two-thirds	All	Don't know
Mobile money				*
(-)				
Less than one-third	Approximately half	More than two-thirds	All	Don't know
Pre-paid (including to	kens, cards, vouchers	s, electronic credit)		*
Less than one-third	Approximately half	More than two-thirds	All	Don't know
Bank transfer				*
				-
Less than one-third	Approximately half	More than two-thirds	All	Don't know
In-kind payment (inclu	uding vegetables, frui	it, animals, livestock)		*
		\frown		
Less than one-third	Approximately half	More than two-thirds	All	Don't know
Other: ""				*
		\bigcirc		
Less than one-third	Approximately half	More than two-thirds	All	Don't know
Once user payments con Describe how payments con Payments to govern Payments to the se	ents are collecte <i>llected for water services a</i> nment (including taxes) ervice provider	ed, where do the fun re used: Select as many as apply	ds go?	*
Payments to repay	loans/debts of the servio	ce provider		
Payments stay in th	ne community			
Other:				
<i>Other: please specify</i>				*
Indicate how much of	the total payments o	collected are paid to each {	group:	

-	nent			
Less than one-third	Approximately half	More than two-thirds	All	Don't know
Payments to the serv	ice provider			
Less than one-third	Approximately half	More than two-thirds	All	Don't know
Payments to repay lo	ans/debts of the serv	rice provider		
				\frown
Less than one-third	Approximately half	More than two-thirds	All	Don't know
Payments stay in the	community			
Loss than one third	Approvimately half	More than two thirds		Don't know
Other: ""				
<u> </u>				
Less than one-third	Approximately half	More than two-thirds	All	Don't know
Less than one-third Do you regularly the water servic No, user fees cover	Approximately half receive other fi e provider opera r all costs of water service	nancial support to sup	ubsidise the	local costs of
Less than one-third Do you regularly the water servic No, user fees cover Yes, financial support	Approximately half receive other fi e provider opera r all costs of water service ort from the national gov	nancial support to sup	ubsidise the	local costs of
Less than one-third Do you regularly the water servic No, user fees cover Yes, financial support Yes, financial support	Approximately half receive other fin e provider opera r all costs of water service ort from the national gov ort from sub-national gov	nancial support to sup	ubsidise the	local costs of
Less than one-third Do you regularly the water servic No, user fees cover Yes, financial support Yes, financial support Yes, financial support Yes, financial support	Approximately half receive other fin e provider operator r all costs of water service ort from the national gov ort from sub-national gov ort from donor organisat	nancial support to sup	ubsidise the	local costs of
Less than one-third Do you regularly the water servic No, user fees cover Yes, financial support	Approximately half receive other fin e provider operators r all costs of water service ort from the national gove ort from sub-national gove ort from donor organisators ort from NGOs (non-gove	nancial support to sup	ubsidise the	local costs of
Less than one-third Do you regularly the water servic No, user fees cover Yes, financial support	Approximately half receive other fin e provider operators r all costs of water service ort from the national gove ort from sub-national gove ort from donor organisators ort from NGOs (non-gove ort from INGOs (international)	more than two-thirds nancial support to sup	ubsidise the	local costs of
Less than one-third Do you regularly the water servic No, user fees cover Yes, financial support	Approximately half receive other fin e provider operators r all costs of water service ort from the national gove ort from sub-national gove ort from donor organisate ort from NGOs (non-gove ort from INGOs (international ort from the private sectors	nancial support to sup	isations) erprises)	local costs of
Less than one-third Do you regularly the water servic No, user fees cover Yes, financial support Yes, financial	Approximately half receive other fin e provider operation r all costs of water service ort from the national gove ort from sub-national gove ort from donor organisate ort from NGOs (non-gove ort from INGOs (internation ort from the private sector ort from the private sector ort from other:	nancial support to sup	isations) erprises)	local costs of
Less than one-third Do you regularly the water servic No, user fees cover Yes, financial support Yes, financial	Approximately half receive other fin e provider operators r all costs of water service ort from the national gove ort from sub-national gove ort from donor organisate ort from NGOs (non-gove ort from INGOs (internation ort from the private sectors ort from other:	nancial support to su nancial support to su tions? e provision /ernment tions ernmental organisations) ional non-governmental organ or (companies, businesses, ent	isations) erprises)	local costs of
Less than one-third Do you regularly the water servic No, user fees cover Yes, financial suppr Other: please specify	Approximately half r receive other fin e provider operators r all costs of water service ort from the national gove ort from sub-national gove ort from donor organisators ort from NGOs (non-gove ort from INGOs (international ort from the private sectors ort from other:	nancial support to su nancial support to su tions? e provision /ernment tions ernmental organisations) ional non-governmental organ or (companies, businesses, ent	isations) erprises)	local costs of

From national govern	iment			ł
Less than one-third	Approximately half	More than two-thirds	All	Don't know
From sub-national go	overnment			ł
Less than one-third	Approximately half	More than two-thirds	All	Don't know
From donor organisa	tions			ł
Less than one-third	Approximately half	More than two-thirds	All	Don't know
From NGOs (non-gov	ernmental organisati	ons)		ł
Less than one-third	Approximately half	More than two-thirds	All	Don't know
From INGOs (internat	tional non-governmer	ntal organisations)		ŀ
Less than one-third	Approximately half	More than two-thirds	All	Don't know
From private sector (companies, businesse	es, enterprises)		ł
Less than one-third	Approximately half	More than two-thirds	All	Don't know
From other: ""				ł
Less than one-third	Approximately half	More than two-thirds	All	Don't know
E) What arrange Consider arrangements with healthcare facilities), or cor Informal (non-regis Registered compar Water service pern Memorandum of u Signed contract for Other	ments guide hov th national government (inc mmunities. Select as many of stered) operator ny or organisation nit or license understanding (MoU) r service provision	v your organisation cluding regulator), sub-national g as apply	provides wat	ter services?

With whom do you have a registration as a company or organisation?	*
Select as many as apply	
With sub-national government	
With other:	
<i>Other: please specify</i>	*
From whom do you have a water service permit or license?	*
From national government (including regulator)	
From sub-national government	
From other:	
<i>Other: please specify</i>	*
With whom do you have a memorandum of understanding (MoLU)?	*
Select as many as apply	
With national government (including regulator)	
With sub-national government	
With public institutions (including schools, healthcare facilities)	
With communities	
With other:	
<i>Other: please specify</i>	*
With whom do you have a signed contract for service provision?	*
Select as many as apply With national government (including regulator)	
With sub-national government	
With public institutions (including schools, healthcare facilities)	
With communities	
With other:	
	*
Other: please specify	

Other contractual arrangem	ents: please specify what	the arrangements are, and	* whom they are with
F) How much has the of the past 12 months, a Please consider how different your a	current COVID-19 pa s described in all of answers to the questions in this	andemic affected you these survey questio survey would be if the COVID-19 pa	r operations in * ns? andemic had not occurred.
No impact	Minor impacts	Moderate impacts	Major impacts
If major impacts: In what wa Revenue collection increase Revenue collection decrease Operational costs increase Operational costs decrease Funding support increased Funding support decrease Other:	ys did the current COVID ed ed d	19 pandemic most affect yc	* vur operations?
<i>Other: please specify</i>			*
Data collected by run	al water service p	rovider:	
Development of a ref REACH and RWSN are plant how a potential results-bas water services for 100 milli providers over a period of a interested in being included the data your organisation	Ference group of w ing to establish a refere ed funding model might on people by 2030. This few months about their in this reference group collects.	vater service provide nce group of rural water se be able to work to suppor vould involve collecting op r operations. If your organi , we would like to ask a fev	ervice providers to study t improved access to erating data from service isation might be w more questions about
Would you be willing to the data your organis Please select "Yes" if you would like Yes No	to answer a few mo ation collects? to be considered for inclusion ir	re multiple-choice qu	estions about *
1) Do you have data a organisation in ? Yes No	bout the scale of wa	ater services supporte	ed by your *

If no:	
No, but we plan to start keeping a list	
No, but we would be willing to start keeping a list	
No, it is unlikely that we would keep this information	
Which of the following does your data include?	*
Select as many as apply.	
Number of handpumps	
Number of klosks/tap stands	
Number of schemes	
Number of schools	
Number of healthcare facilities	
Volume of water produced (m ³)	
Water quality data	
Population served with water services	
Other:	
I don't know	
<i>Other: please specify</i>	*
How frequently do you update this data?	*
Weekly	
Monthly	
Quarterly	
Annually	
Other:	
<i>Other: please specify</i>	*
When was this data last updated?	*
<i>Please provide the date or an estimate of the date of the last update:</i>	
yyyy-mm-dd	

Do you have historical data? No, we keep only current data Yes Starting what month and year do you have historical data? yyyy-mm 2) Do you keep a list of all the waterpoints supported by your organisation in ? Yes	*
No	
If no: No, but we plan to start keeping a list No, but we would be willing to start keeping a list No, it is unlikely that we would keep this information Which of the following does your data include? Select as many as apply. GPS coordinates of each waterpoint Type of each waterpoint (including pump type) Waterpoints serving institutions (schools, healthcare facilities) Population served by each waterpoint Unique name/ID of each waterpoint Other: I don't know	*
Other: please specify	*
How frequently do you update this data? Weekly Monthly Quarterly Annually Other:	*

<i>Other: please specify</i>	*
When was this data last updated? <i>Please provide the date or an estimate of the date of the last update:</i> yyyy-mm-dd	*
Do you have historical data? No, we keep only current data Yes	*
Starting what month and year do you have historical data? yyyy-mm	*
3) Do you track service breakdowns of the waterpoints supported by your organisation in ? Yes No	*
If no: No, but we plan to start keeping a list No, but we would be willing to start keeping a list No, it is unlikely that we would keep this information	

Which of the following does your data include?	*
Select as many as apply.	
Unique name/ID of the affected waterpoint	
GPS coordinates of the affected waterpoint	
Breakdown start date	
Breakdown end date (repair date)	
Breakdown duration (days)	
Type of the affected waterpoint	
Cause of breakdown	
Cost of repair	
How the breakdown was reported	
Other:	
I don't know	
<i>Other: please specify</i>	*
Do you have current data?	*
Yes	
No	
	-
Do you have historical data?	â
No, we keep only current data	
Yes	
Starting what month and year do you have historical data?	*
yyyy-mm	
4) Do vou have financial data about vour water services in ?	*
Yes	
No	
If no:	
No, but we plan to start keeping a list	
No, but we would be willing to start keeping a list	
No, it is unlikely that we would keep this information	

Which of the following does your data include?
Revenue collected from water users (USD or other currency)
Volume of water sold (m ³)
Non-revenue water (%, m³, or USD or other currency)
Direct costs: Cash expenditure for spare parts, maintenance tasks, personnel and other activities directly involved in operations support
Indirect costs: Cash expenditure for overheads, management support and organizational costs incurred to support the rural service
Excluded revenue: Grants donations and other income not received from service users or service authorities
Excluded costs: Asset depreciation and other non-cash costs
Other:
I don't know
Other: please specify
How frequently do you update this data?
Weekly
Monthly
Quarterly
Annually
Other:
Other: please specify
When was this data last updated?
<i>Please provide the date or an estimate of the date of the last update:</i>
yyyy-mm-dd
Do you have historical data?
No, we keep only current data
Yes
Starting what month and year do you have historical data?
yyyy-mm

5) Would your organisation be willing to consider sharing some operational and financial data about your operations in with REACH and RWSN for research about a potential funding mechanism to support rural water service providers like you?
Yes
Maybe
Probably not
If you answered "Maybe," please indicate if it is because of any of the following reasons:
Unsure if the organisation is allowed to share this information
Unsure if the organisation has the information requested
Would like to discuss further with REACH and RWSN
If you answered "Probably not," please indicate if it is because of any of the following reasons:
Operator privacy concerns
Optional: Would you like to recommend other rural water service providers or service authorities who should complete this questionnaire?
<i>Please indicate any people (name, role, email addresses, and phone number) who we could approach to further broaden the reach of this study</i>
Optional: Is there any other information you would like to share at this time?
Thank you for your responses to this questionnaire!
Submission instructions
When you click "submit," your responses will be cleared from the form, but will remain in your browser for 5 minutes, or longer if your internet connection is unstable, until they are uploaded: during this time, please do not close your browser. You will be able to see that your response is uploaded when the orange number at the top left of your screen returns to "0" (zero records remaining to upload), and then you can close your browser.
Does your organisation work in more than one country? Please complete
the questionnaire again!
<i>If your organisation works in more than one country, please return to the <u>RWSN website</u> to complete the questionnaire again for each country where you operate.</i>

About REACH

REACH is a global research programme to improve water security for 10 million poor people in Africa and Asia by 2024. It is funded by the Foreign, Commonwealth and Development Office (FCDO). In Bangladesh, the programme is a collaboration between UNICEF, Bangladesh University of Engineering and Technology (BUET), University of Dhaka, the International Centre for Diarrhoeal Diseases, Bangladesh (icddr,b) and the University of Oxford.

Ph

For more information, visit **www.reachwater.org.uk**